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October 29, 2013
The Honorable Larry Gossett

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

Enclosed for Council consideration and adoption is a proposed ordinance relating to the adoption and amendment of the 2012 edition of the International Building and Fire Codes and the 2012 Uniform Plumbing Code.  The International Codes and the Uniform Plumbing Code are used nationwide.

On November 9, 2012, the Washington State Building Code Council (SBCC) adopted with amendments the 2012 International Building, Residential, Fire and Mechanical Codes and 2012 Uniform Plumbing Code.  On November 30, 2012, the SBCC adopted, with amendments, the International Energy and Conservation Codes for Commercial and Residential construction.  With the state’s formal adoption last year, these codes became effective July 1, 2013.  The proposed ordinance I am transmitting today offers King County’s amendments to these codes, including the administration of the codes which the state has delegated to cities and counties.  Our amendments cannot and do not reduce the state’s substantive requirements.  

Our objective has been to minimize local amendments to the International Codes while recognizing that some unique circumstances exist in King County.  To that end, the amendments carry forward unique King County protections such as noise transmission standards for properties located near Seattle International Airport.  The amendments also repeal several King County amendments to the building, fire, and plumbing codes that are covered by the International and Uniform codes.
The following is a summary of changes included in this proposed ordinance:

· Editorial changes were made to update County Code language to be consistent with the state and model codes and address changes to International Code numbering.

· The application of the building codes to residential buildings which house either home occupations or home industries is modified.  The building code currently imposes some limits the total area of structures used in the home occupation under International Residential Code.  The ordinance would remove that total limit, as long as the area of each accessory structure used is not greater than 500 square feet.  This change will provide additional flexibility to home businesses without presenting any public health or safety concerns.
· Exempt from building permit requirements installation of roof-mounted solar panels that meet specified loading standards and smaller wind turbines.  
The Department of Permitting and Environmental Review (DPER) conducted a public outreach process during the development of the proposed ordinance.  Copies of the proposed ordinance and summary were provided to the planning directors of King County cities, to the Master Builders Association – King and Snohomish Counties, and the Community Service Areas (CSAs).  DPER staff briefed the Four Creeks CSA at its monthly meeting.  The proposed ordinance and summary were also posted to the DPER web site.   DPER received no comments on the proposal. 

The proposed ordinance supports the King County Strategic Plan goal for Economic Growth and the Built Environment by ensuring buildings are constructed to the established standards.  The proposed ordinance also supports the Environmental Sustainability Goal by providing flexibility in the installation of roof-top solar panels and small wind turbines.

The proposed ordinance also supports the King County Climate Action Plan Goal for Energy by adopting new standards for energy conservation in construction and by providing flexibility in the installation of roof-top solar panels and small wind turbines.
The proposed ordinance is categorically exempt from the State Environmental Policy Act (SEPA).  Implementation of this ordinance is expected to have minimal fiscal impact upon the County, as reflected in the enclosed fiscal note.  The cost of staff training and purchase of the code books was factored into the DPER 2013 budget.  

If you have any questions or concerns, please contact John Starbard, Director, Department of Permitting and Environmental Review, at 206-477-0382.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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